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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES 

MEETING 5
November 20, 2014, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:05 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Approved
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of October 23, 2014: Senator Schürer made amendments to the minutes. The amended minutes were approved. 
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements 


· Academic Senate Retreat follow-up. Two versions of the results from the meeting will be posted. One version will include raw data and the other will include an abbreviated version of the data. A week after the retreat Chair O’Connor spoke to the President’s Cabinet including the Deans and other administrative officials about the retreat, the findings, and how we can begin to implement the goals. 
· Representatives from the City of Long Beach, the Long Beach Unified School District, Long Beach City College and CSU Long Beach met to discuss the governor’s award on innovation in education. The initiative is focused on graduation rates, access, smoothing the transition from high school to two-year institutions and to four-year institutions. Other initiatives for student success were also discussed. 
· Alumni Grants program applications are due December 5, 2014. Monetary awards range between $5,000 - $7,500 totaling $50,000 in awards this year. The link to their website is: http

 HYPERLINK "http://www.csulb.edu/alumni/association/grants/" ://www.csulb.edu/alumni/association/grants/
· CSU Academic Senate Conference: Two books were presented that talk about economic inequality and the role that higher education plays: “Capital” by Thomas Piketty and “Degrees of Inequality” by Suzanne Mettler. Whereas in earlier days, higher education was seen as a source of mobility, it has now become an institution that exacerbates inequality rather than alleviates it.  Dr. Mettler’s presentation may be found at this link:  http://www.sheeo.org/sites/default/files/Weds%20830%20plen%20-%20Mettler%20-%20Degrees%20of%20Inequality%202014%20SHEEO.pdf
· Chair O’Connor announced that the Academic Senate needed to vote on faculty candidates to serve on the AVP, Academic Technology Search Committee via paper ballots. The Academic Senate elected the following individuals: Paul Boyd-Batstone, Carolyn Bremer, Tim Caron, Daniel O’Connor, and Tiffany Travis. 
Provost Dowell gave a report on behalf of President Conoley:
· Graduation rates are high at 65%. African Americans show a 10% graduation gap however they had a 5% increase in their graduation. Latinos show a 6% graduation gap but they show 6+% increase in rates from year to year. Vice Provost Mahoney added that our overall graduation percentage in the past five years has increased by 21%, African American students increased 19%, and Latino students increased 26%.
· In January there will be a grand opening of the LA2, 3 and 4 buildings with a Ribbon Cutting Ceremony.   

· We received the BUILD Grant. Faculty interest in this award has been extremely high, with about fifty faculty entered. 
· Wang Family Excellence Awards: Five nominees, one per category, were submitted to the Chancellor’s Office. One winner in each category from across the CSU system will be granted $20,000. This system-wide, CSULB is not guaranteed any winners. 
· Provost’s incentive grants for conversion to flipped and hybrid instruction: twenty-nine departments applied for this grant. Another offering will take place in the spring. 
4.2 Nominating Committee
· College of Continuing & Professional Education Advisory Committee (CCPEAC): Cara Richards-Tutor, CED, Term 2016
· Graduate Writing Assessment Requirement Committee (GWARC): Leanne Bergeron, Lecturer, Term 2015

· General Education Governing Committee (GEGC): Florence Newberger, CNSM, Term 2017

All of the nominees were unanimously approved. 

4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: CFA, Douglas Domingo-Forasté (TIME CERTAIN: 2:15 p.m.)
· The new contract passed by an overwhelming margin. The Board of Trustees ratified the contract last Thursday and it is now in effect. Back-pay is anticipated for February 2015 but they are working on getting it sooner.

· Talked to President Conoley about campus equity and safety for the protection of faculty, staff and students. Administration has been more responsive toward these issues. 

· CFA will make a recommendation by Friday for an AVP Faculty Affairs representative.
· Workload is a long-standing issue they continue to discuss.

6.2 Report: ASCSU, Eileen Klink

· Talked about the ASCSU conference and the plenary report November 2014. These resolutions may be found in the following link: http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/CSUResolutions.html
· Further information on resolutions may be found in the ASCSU website: http://calstate.edu/acadsen/Records/Resolutions/2014-15.shtml
6.3 Report: Red Folder Initiative, Vice President Carmen Taylor, Dr. Brad Compliment, and Janet Foster 
(TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.)
The Red Folder Initiative is designed to handle situations with students in distress. A link to the PowerPoint presentation may be found next to the minutes on the following link: http://www.csulb.edu/divisions/aa/grad_undergrad/senate/about/agendas/
7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS:
7.1 Proposal: Policy on Education Abroad and Exchange Agreements 
(AS-935-14/CEPC) SECOND READING 
Section 2.6 continued: 

Senators Chun included amendments but was not present at the meeting. Senator Soni made the amendment on her behalf. 
The first sentence of the amendment “The program abroad must have a process in place…” was approved. The second sentence is contingent upon our review of section 5.2.5. 
After discussion, the sentence “The individuals responsible for the program abroad…” was approved by the Academic Senate. 
Senator Chun requested that the sentence, “Prospective student participants must be provided with detailed information about the program” be moved two sentences down. The Academic Senate approved. 

This section was approved by the Academic Senate as a whole. 
Provost Dowell stated that this policy is laying out the minimum health and safety considerations, not the maximum standard. 

Section 2.7:

The changes in this section included grammatical changes as well as deleting the term “International Education Committee” and replacing it with the “Chief International Officer”. This section was approved. 

Sections 2.7.1 through 2.7.4 were approved by the Senate with their non-substantive amendments. 
Section 2.7.5:
The amendments include steps the proposal must go through before referring to the President. Provost Dowell suggested including the Provost in the process in this section. The sentence was modified to say “…Shall be referred to the President via the Provost…” After modifying the paragraph for clarity purposes, it was approved by the Academic Senate. 
Sections 3.0 and 4.0 were approved by the Academic Senate. 

Section 5.0:

The word “Providers” was added to the title. This change was approved. 

Section 5.1 the word, “University” was changed to “Institution”. This change was approved. 

Sections 5.2 through 5.2.4 were approved. 

The Academic Senate will continue in Section 5.2.5 in the next meeting.  

7.2 Proposal: Policy Revision, Faculty Contact Hours
(AS-937-14/FPPC) SECOND READING

7.3 Proposal: Policy on Intellectual Property

(AS-944-14/FPPC) SECOND READING
Items 7.2 and 7.3 were not discussed in this meeting. 

8. NEW BUSINESS: 
8.1 Open Discussion (TIME CERTAIN: 3:45 p.m.):
· Intellectual Property Policy: Due to the nature of the numerous amendments, Chair O’Connor will convene a meeting so all individuals who submitted amendments may get together and modify the document. The meeting will be open to all members of the Senate.
· Faculty Contact Hours Policy: Last year, the Academic Senate had various discussions about this policy and how it should be modified. A prior senator, Fradella, included amendments with the intent to incorporate what was discussed in the meetings. We will begin working from that version. 
· Senator Yamada inquired about parking. She feels it is important to have better signage for those parking in lots to avoid confusion and help avoid getting tickets. Senator Leonard-Giesen is concerned about the lighting and overall safety in the campus parking lots. 
· Senator Jaffe asked about the Smoke-Free Campus Policy. A smoking area in front of the library is not appropriate because it is a high traffic area. Chair O’Connor announced that next week we will be sending out a call for nominations for faculty interested in serving the Smoke-Free Campus Task Force for those interested in serving and contributing to the development of a policy and implementation plans. Smokers are encouraged to participate. 
Senator Schürer is concerned that a decision to turn the entire CSULB campus tobacco-free has apparently been made without faculty consultation.  Students overwhelmingly approved an initiative to make this a smoke-free campus, and he believes faculty should also have a discussion to see how they feel rather than only having a few representatives on the committee that to implements this change. Senator Klink indicated the concern that smoking may be categorized as an addiction and smokers may not have the ability to smoke on campus nor off campus due to the lack of parking when they return. Senator McGlothin believes the campus needs to step up a provision of non-smoking assistance for smokers. Senator Schurer added that making the campus tobacco-free would be particularly problematic for contractors coming to campus and for international students.
· Senator Picket informed the Academic Senate that their Intellectual Property such as course notes and other materials are being sold by at least three companies. Universities should aggressively protect their faculty against these companies. 
· Chair O’Connor announced that Open Discussion will not take place in the next meeting. 
9. ADJOURNMENT: 4:01 p.m.

